Minutes of the Meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky, Friday, July 15, 1966

The Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees of the University of Kentucky met in regular session in the Board Room of the Administration Building on the campus of the University at 1:30 p.m., EST, on Friday, July 15, 1966, with the following members present: Dr. Ralph Angelucci, Chairman, Dr. H. B. Murray, Secretary, Mr. Smith Broadbent, Dr. Harry Denham, and Mr. Robert Hillenmeyer. Vice President A. D. Albright represented President John Oswald, who was unable to attend because of illness. Vice Presidents Robert Kerley and Glenwood Creech were present as were representatives of the news media.

A. Meeting Opened

Dr. Angelucci called the meeting to order and requested the secretary to call the roll. Upon his report that all members of the Executive Committee were present, Dr. Angelucci declared the meeting officially open for the conduct of business at 1:40 p.m.

B. Minutes Approved

On motion by Mr. Hillenmeyer, seconded by Dr. Denham and so ordered, the reading of the Minutes of the May 3, 1966 meeting of the Board of Trustees was dispensed with and the Minutes were approved as published.

C. Report on Activities

Dr. Albright, before presenting the Report to the Trustees, copies of which were available to all members, reported that Dr. Oswald, who had recently undergone an emergency appendectomy, was making a satisfactory recovery.

He commented briefly on each section of the report and closed his remarks by indicating that copies would be distributed to the faculty and key alumni.

Dr. Angelucci, without objection, ordered the report received and filed.

D. Recommendations of the President (PR 2)

Since members of the Executive Committee receive copies of PR 2 prior to the meeting and are, therefore, familiar with the items in it, Dr. Albright said he would recommend approval of the report as a whole. However, prior to official action being taken, particular attention was called to three items:

Item I. Regulatory Activities of the College of Agriculture and Home Economics

The recommendation to place all regulatory work in one unit to be called the Division of Regulatory Services under the direction of Mr. Bruce Poundstone represents an important organizational change which should result in greater efficiency in the fulfillment of a number of existing laws. Under Kentucky Statutes such enforcement is the responsibility of the Director of the Agricultural Experiment Station and is currently administered by three separate departments.

Item II. Continuous Appointment (Tenure) for Miss Sara Holroyd

Because of recent newspaper publicity relative to tenure for Miss Holroyd, Dr. Albright felt the Board should be informed of the background which has led now to this recommendation of tenure. At the time consideration was given to the granting of tenure to faculty members, the review indicated that Miss Holroyd did not qualify for tenure and was, therefore, ineligible to continue on the faculty after her probationary period which would end June 30, 1967, according to Board policies. Miss Holroyd submitted the matter to the Committee on Privilege and Tenure of the University Faculty which President Oswald proposed to the Senate Council and then established upon the Council's recommendation. Her case was reviewed carefully and it was found that procedural requirements as established by Governing Regulations and interpreted policy disseminated to the faculty were followed with scrupulous care; however, her file did not contain one document which would have provided assurance that Miss Holroyd fully comprehended the implication of her signature on the Notice of Reappointment agreeing to a probationary period ending June 30, 1967. Moreover, the Personnel Record of Miss Holroyd did not fully reflect her faculty experiences gained prior to her service at the University of Kentucky. In the absence of these documentations and in keeping with the University's firmly committed policy of insuring faculty members maximum opportunity to participate in mutual decisions affecting their welfare, the Committee on Privilege and Tenure recommended the granting of tenure in her case. The administration concurred and now makes recommendation

Item III. Administrative Appointment

7

The appointment of Mr. George Gunther as Chairman of the Department of Art permits Professor Richard Freeman, who has served as chairman of that department since 1958, to return to teaching and creative work on a full-time basis. The University owes Professor Freeman a generous measure of gratitude for his contribution as chairman.

Dr. Angelucci thanked Dr. Albright for his comments and requested that Professor Freeman receive an official expression of appreciation for the significant service he has given to the arts, to the strengthening of the Department of Art, and to the advancement of the University generally.

On motion duly made, seconded, and carried, all items contained in PR 2, Recommendations of the President, were approved as presented and ordered made an official part of the Minutes of the July 15, 1966 meeting. (See PR 2 at the end of the Minutes.)

E. Supplemental Recommendations of the President (PR 3)

Members of the Executive Committee were given a few minutes to familiarize themselves with the items in PR 3, which were received too late for inclusion in PR 2. Dr. Albright recommended that, inasmuch as all items in the report were routine in nature, the report be approved as a whole.

Before calling for a motion for approval, Dr. Angelucci took special note of the long and devoted service which Mrs. Alberta Wilson Server has given to the University of Kentucky and asked that she be sent a letter expressing the Board's deep appreciation for her contribution not only to the Department of Modern Foreign Languages but to the institution as a whole.

On motion by Mr. Broadbent, seconded by Dr. Murray, and without objection, the Supplemental Recommendations of the President (PR 3) were approved as a whole and ordered made an official part of the Minutes of the July 15, 1966 meeting. (See PR 3 at the end of the Minutes.)

F. Site for ETV Production Center Approved

Dr. Albright reminded the Board members of action taken at a meeting of the Board of Trustees on September 17, 1963 which made University-owned property at 156 and 166 Virginia Avenue, West, available to the Kentucky Authority for Educational Television for the construction of its principal Production Center. Since that date a re-evaluation of the Virginia Avenue site indicates that it cannot accommodate the future expansion of the Production Center and also permit adjacent development of a University ETV facility.

In order to provide a larger site which would not interfere with the University's long range land use plan, Mr. Kerley indicated on a map the site which is proposed for the relocation of the ETV Production Center. The site consists of approximately 2 1/2 acres of University-owned property on Cooper Drive opposite the football practice field and is sufficiently large to permit future development of both the ETV Production Center and the University ETV facility. Dr. Albright

added that the University was fortunate to have been chosen as the site for the state center and that the proposed site would permit the construction of the University's facility adjacent to the state facility permitting the joint use of some of the equipment.

Mr. Hillenmeyer made a motion that the Board of Trustees (1) rescind its action of September 17, 1963, making the University-owned property at 156 and 166 Virginia Avenue, West, available to the Kentucky Authority for Educational Television for the construction of its principal Production Center; and (2) make available to the Authority, for the same purpose, approximately 2 1/2 acres of University-owned property on Cooper Drive, opposite the football practice field, with the stipulation that the exact location and description of said property be established jointly by the Authority and the University and re-submitted to the Board for final approval. His motion was seconded by Dr. Denham and carried unanimously.

G. School of Communications Established (PR 5)

As a further step in the internal reorganization of the College of Arts and Sciences, Dr. Albright said that upon the recommendation of a Special Faculty Advisory Committee, concurred in by the Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences and the Provost, he wished to present a proposal to establish a School of Communications, effective September 1, 1966, with Dr. Robert Murphy, presently Director of the School of Journalism, as Director. He also recommended that the School of Journalism be renamed the Department of Journalism and that the School of Communications include the Department of Journalism and the Department of Radio, Television and Films, with Dr. Murphy being named Chairman of the Department of Journalism as well as Director of the School of Communications and Associate Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences. He said that PR 5 presented the background information on the establishment of the school as well as a recommendation for Board action.

On motion duly made, seconded, and carried the recommendation as presented in PR 5 was approved and ordered made an official part of the Minutes of the July 15, 1966 meeting. (See PR 5 at the end of the Minutes.)

H. Establishment of a Division of Communication Services Authorized

Dr. Albright said that with the establishment of a School of Communications by the Board, he now wished to recommend that within the School a Division of Communication Services be established, headed by an Associate Director under the general supervision of the Director of the School of Communications. Many of the non-academic activities in the University's radio station and film service have been the responsibility of the Department of Radio, Television, and Films. The Division

of Communication Services would be given the responsibility for television production, film services, and the University radio station, freeing the Department of Radio, Television and Films for concentration upon teaching and research. Policy for the Division of Communication Services would be established by a University-wide advisory committee appointed by the President and chaired by the Vice President-University Relations.

On motion by Mr. Broadbent, seconded by Dr. Murray, and approved, a Division of Communication Services was established within the School of Communications headed by an Associate Director and under the general supervision of the Director of the School of Communications.

I. Land Reserved for Spindletop Hall (PR 7)

Dr. Albright said that with the expectation of a membership of approximately 2,000 by 1970, the need for expansion of the present facilities of Spindletop Hall is evident. The Board of Directors of Spindletop Hall, in order to develop a comprehensive plan for expanding its facilities, has asked the Board of Trustees of the University to provide some assurance as to the land which will be available. He recommended that the Board of Trustees of the University reserve and dedicate for a period of five years the 61 acres shown on the plat attached to PR 7 of Spindletop Farm for use by Spindletop Hall.

Several members of the Board questioned whether the acreage recommended was sufficient and Dr. Creech protested the reservation of the land for a five-year period only. Mr. Kerley and Dr. Albright pointed out that the land use study had not been completed and felt that the reservation of additional land at this time would be inadvisable; however, it was felt that the period of time should be changed to ten years.

On motion duly made, seconded, and carried, sixty-one acres of Spindletop Farm, as shown on the plat appended to PR 7, were reserved and dedicated for the use of Spindletop Hall for a period of ten years from and after the date of July 15, 1966. The Board added they would be receptive to consideration of a request for additional land should the expansion plan indicate the need for more acreage. The Vice President-Business Affairs was authorized to negotiate an agreement containing the specific obligations of the University and Spindletop Hall regarding the use of the buildings and grounds. (See PR 7 at the end of the Minutes.)

Mr. Kerley indicated that for over a year the University administration has been studying its organization and staffing pattern requirements to execute the physical development plan. In conducting this study the University has sought the

advice of individuals within the staff of the University and of consultants in this professional area. The results of these studies and advice clearly indicate a need for the immediate establishment of an organizational unit of professionals to cause the development of the engineering aspects of the long range physical development plan and the execution of individual projects of the plan. It is, therefore, recommended that a new division in the Office of Business Affairs to be known as the Engineering and Construction Management Division be established with the responsibility to (1) assure the development of the basic utilities systems to serve the future Lexington campus and the growing campuses of the Community College System. These systems include heating and cooling of buildings, communications, networks, and provision of electrical energy and water supply; (2) provide liaison with the Commonwealth officials and architectural and engineering firms engaged by the Commonwealth on all structural, mechanical, electrical and civil engineering aspects of each project; (3) provide liaison with Commonwealth aspects of the project; and (4) supervise all renovations of existing facilities.

The University has on its staff an individual well qualified to head such a division in Dean R. E. Shaver. Mr. Kerley recommended to the Board that he be appointed Director of the Engineering and Construction Management Division in the Office of Business Affairs with the authority to marshall the present professional engineering staff of the University to accomplish the responsibilities envisioned and to establish the new division.

Members of the Executive Committee expressed their wholehearted concurrence in Dean Shaver's qualifications for such a position and the desirability of establishing the new division. On motion by Mr. Hillenmeyer, seconded by Dr. Denham, and carried unanimously, an Engineering and Construction Management Division was authorized in the Office of Business Affairs and Dean R. E. Shaver was appointed its Director, retaining his academic rank of Professor of Civil Engineering (with tenure), effective as soon as his present responsibilities as Dean of the College of Engineering are completed.

K. Coach Rupp and Basketball Team Commended

Dr. Angelucci read the following statement:

It is in order, I believe, that this Board take note of the honor that has come to the University through the U.S. State Department's invitation to Coach Adolph Rupp and his basketball team to make a goodwill tour of the Middle East.

Subject to the uncertainties of the present air transport situation, Coach Rupp and the team, accompanied by Athletic Director Bernie Shively and Assistant Coach Harry Lancaster, are to leave Sunday on their five-week journey. The team is scheduled to participate in the First International University Basketball Tournament

in Tel Aviv, Israel, from August 3 to 11, and in addition is expected to play exhibition games in Greece and Iran.

I am sure this Board is in agreement that the State Department could have chosen no finer athletic representatives of this country to conduct this significant international mission.

With Coach Rupp, his staff and his players go our prideful best wishes for a pleasant and successful tour and a safe return.

On motion by Dr. Denham, seconded by Mr. Broadbent, and passed without objection, Dr. Angelucci's statement was adopted and ordered made a matter of record and a copy sent to Coach Rupp and the team.

L. Centennial Office to be Vacated

Dr. Denham took cognizance of an editorial in the Thursday, July 14, 1966, issue of the Kentucky Kernel relative to the continued occupancy of the Music Room in the Student Center by the Centennial Office. It was his suggestion, concurred in by all members of the Executive Committee, that Dr. J. W. Patterson, Centennial Director, be requested to vacate the Music Room immediately so that the students might again have it available.

In order for the Board of Trustees to keep informed of student opinion, the desirability of having copies of the Kentucky Kernel mailed to the members was mentioned. Dr. Albright indicated that such a policy existed and he said that he would check to determine whether or not the mailing list was current.

M. Meeting Adjourned

Dr. Angelucci, having first determined that there was no further business to come before the meeting, called for a motion for adjournment. On motion duly made, seconded, and carried, the meeting adjourned at 2:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

H. B. Murray, Secretary Board of Trustees

PR 2, PR 3, PR 5, and PR 7 are official parts of the Minutes of the July 15, 1966 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT TO THE TRUSTEES

July 15, 1966

1. UK COOPERATING WITH IBM IN MEDICAL RESEARCH

Artificial heart research and battlefield surgery are among several medical research projects being assisted through a new program announced last week by International Business Machines Corporation. The University Medical Center is among the first participants in the program, which will be expanded in future to assist researchers at medical institutions located near other IBM plants and laboratories.

Physicians at the UK Medical Center are drawing upon technical capabilities at the IBM Lexington plant to assist in the development of an experimental portable device for warming blood during battlefield surgery. Such a device, physicians say, could be of value during emergency surgery performed in military field hospitals. Because it is portable and not much larger than a first-aid kit, the device would provide doctors with a practical means of warming cold blood to body temperature.

Working with University physicians, IBM engineers have constructed an experimental non-implantable mechanical heart ventricle and electronic control unit. Research is aimed at future development of a mechanism which could perform the principal functions of the human heart. If successful in extensive laboratory research, it could lead eventually to the implantation of artificial hearts in humans, according to University physicians.

Engineering assistance under the new program also has aided medical teams seeking to eliminate conditions which lead to the failure of wires used in heart pacer therapy. University physicians also have developed an experimental bypass device for use in surgery requiring liver perfusions. Called a heat exchanger, the mobile unit is designed to keep temperatures at the levels designated by physicians during an operation.

2. CHORISTERS TO SING IN CARNEGIE HALL

The University Choristers and another UK-affiliated vocal group, the Lexington Singers, have been invited to perform with the Cincinnati Symphony Orchestra in New York City's Carnegie Hall next January 25-26. They will present the same concert—the American premier of Wilfred Joseph's "Requiem"—a week earlier in Cincinnati. The conductor for both performances will be Max Rudolf, director of the Cincinnati Symphony. Director of the 61-voice Choristers is Prof. Aimo Kiviniemi, vice chairman of the Department of Music. Miss Phyllis Jenness, also a member of the University music faculty, directs the Lexington Singers.

3. JUNE RESEARCH AWARDS TOTAL \$2,280,000

During the month of June, the University Research Foundation received 64 agreement awards totaling \$2,280,601. The month's receipts for scholarships, loans, etc., amounted to \$2,285. During the 12-month period which ended June 30, agreement awards received by the Foundation totaled \$9,376,577. The sum received for other purposes was \$55,134.

The June awards included:

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE

Department of Agricultural Economics--Dr. J. C. Redman, \$5,000, for wood handicraft study. U.S. Department of Agriculture. Dr. J. H. Bondurant, \$5,500, for study of resources for camping on small woodland ownerships. U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Department of Agronomy--Dr. W. A. Kendall, \$1,275, for clover breeding project; Dr. C. E. Bortner, \$4,275, general expenses for the in-house cooperative work in tobacco research, and Dr. R. C. Buckner, \$4,000, cooperative agreement. All from U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Department of Dairy Science--Dr. T. F. Freeman, \$5,150, for flavor study of commercial sour cream made by the chemical coagulation method. American Dairy Association.

Department of Entomology and Botany--Drs. F. W. Knapp and B. C. Pass, \$2,250, grant in aid for research in the department. Shell Chemical Company. Dr. Richard Thurston, \$500, for evaluation of nematocides for control of wireworms in tobacco. Mobil Chemical Company.

Department of Forestry--Dr. O. M. Davenport, \$2,000, for early establishment of Christmas tree species on lower slopes in Eastern Kentucky. U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Department of Veterinary Science--Dr. J. H. Drudge, \$3,653, continuing support of equine disease research. Fort Dodge Laboratories.

COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

Department of Anthropology--Dr. D. W. Schwartz, \$3,000, for archeological excavations in the Cave Run Reservoir, and \$6,500 for test excavations in the Green River Reservoir, survey along shores of Lake Cumberland, and excavations in the Green River Reservoir. U.S. Department of Interior.

Department of Mathematics--Dr. J. H. Wells, \$8,900, for study of the strict topology. National Science Foundation. Dr. J. C. Beidleman, \$7,400, for study of groups and distributively generated near-rings. National Science Foundation.

Department of Sociology--Drs. A. L. Coleman and M. L. DeFleur, \$28,684, for research training in social sciences. U.S. Public Health Service.

COLLEGE OF BUSINESS AND ECONOMICS

Office of the Dean--Dr. C. F. Haywood, \$134,253, for establishment and operation of a regional economic development program. U.S. Department of Commerce.

Department of Economics--Dr. R. H. Stroup, \$30,892, for economic survey of Vietnam. Agency for International Development.

CENTER FOR DEVELOPMENTAL CHANGE

Dr. G. H. Gadbois and W. B. Leach, \$600,000, for establishment and operation of Peace Corps Training Center. U.S. Peace Corps.

COMMUNITY COLLEGES

Prestonsburg--Dr. H.A. Campbell, \$5,000, library assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

Elizabethtown--Dr. J.S. Owen, \$5,000, library assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

Somerset--Dr. L.C. Davenport, \$5,000, library assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

Northern--Dr. T.L. Hankins, \$5,000, library assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

Hopkinsville--Dr. T. D. Riley, \$5,000, library assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

COMPUTING CENTER

Dr. N. V. Findler, \$5,400, for study of artificial intelligence. National Science Foundation.

CORRESPONDENCE STUDY PROGRAM

Dr. Denver Sloan, \$4,500, for correspondence courses. U.S. Armed Forces Institute.

COLLEGE OF DENTISTRY

Department of Oral Diagnosis and Oral Medicine--Dr. S. F. Dachi, \$19,325, for study of cavity medications in restorative dentistry. National Institutes of Health. Dr. J. W. Little, \$300, for study of effect of chronic heparin administration on the breaking strength of bone. American Dental Association.

Department of Oral Surgery—Dr. E. R. Costich, \$500, for oral surgery research. American Society of Oral Surgeons.

Department of Prosthodontics--Dr. Davis Henderson, \$600, for prosthetic patient care. Kentucky Division of American Cancer Society.

COLLEGE OF EDUCATION

Office of the Dean--Dr. L. V. Ginger, \$65,000, institutional assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

Division of Administration and Supervision--Dr. J. R. Ogletree, \$49,356, for a study of the impact of Title I; Dr. W. J. Tisdall, \$110,494, for special education instructional materials center; Dr. Ivan Russell, \$50,079, for special institute for training research utilization specialists for local school systems, and Dr. Harry Robinson, \$96,000, for pre-service training program for the National Teachers Corps. All grants from U.S. Office of Education.

Bureau of School Services--Dr. Fred Edmonds, \$1,007, for a study of physical facilities of Lee County schools. Lee County Board of Education.

Division of Curriculum--Dr. A. S. Levy, \$17,000, for preparation of professional personnel in the education of handicapped children. U.S. Office of Education.

Division of Instruction-Dr. J. H. Powell, \$43,890, for study of effective faculty-staff integration procedures in public schools. U.S. Office of Education.

Division of Vocational Education—Dr. C. F. Lamar, \$34,974, for research training institute for selected persons in vocational education participation in research and developmental activities. U.S. Office of Education.

COLLEGE OF ENGINEERING

Wenner-Gren Aeronautical Research Laboratory--Dr. K. O. Lange, \$150,000, for study of behavioral bio-mechanics. National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

Department of Civil Engineering-Dr. R. A. Lauderdale, \$87,500, for water resources project. U.S. Department of Interior.

GRADUATE SCHOOL

Dr. A. D. Kirwan, \$4,145, for summer fellowships for graduate teaching assistants. National Science Foundation.

KENTUCKY GEOLOGICAL SURVEY

Dr. W. W. Hagan, \$173,000, water resources investigations agreement. U.S. Department of Interior.

LIBRARY

Dr. Stuart Forth, \$5,000, library assistance grant. U.S. Office of Education.

COLLEGE OF MEDICINE

Department of Community Medicine--Dr. K. W. Deuschle, \$10,669, for community medicine fellowship. The Commonwealth Fund. Dr. T. F. Whayne, \$12,000, for Martin County tuberculosis eradication project. Kentucky State Health Department.

Department of Medicine--Dr. E. D. Pellegrino, \$175, for AAMC joint study. Association of American Medical Colleges. Dr. W. H. Waugh, \$11,274, for study of local control of peripheral vascular tone. National Institutes of Health. Dr. E. D. Rees, \$16,148, for development of predictive test of hormone dependency in experimental mammary cancer. American Cancer Society. Dr. J. E. Cohn, \$140,358, for chronic lung disease structure analysis. National Institutes of Health.

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology--Dr. J. W. Roddick, \$4,109, for study of enzyme heterogeneity in obstetrics and gynecology. National Institutes of Health. Dr. B. L. Pederson, \$6,080, for oral contraceptive preparation. Eli Lilly & Company.

Department of Pharmacology--Dr. T. Z. Csaky, \$9,720, for postdoctoral fellowship award, and \$22,800 for study of biological transport of sugars; Dr. H. A. Gordon, \$16,800, for study of effects of normal flora on cardio-vascular system. All awards from National Institutes of Health.

Department of Radiology--Dr. J. C. Calkins, \$525, travel grant. National Academy of Science.

Department of Surgery--Dr. D. E. Slagel, \$24,566, for study of microchemistry and ultrastructure of neuroglia. National Institutes of Health. Dr. Ben Eiseman, \$17,815, for study of respiratory assist with a pig lung. National Institutes of Health. Dr. G. K. Danielson, \$3,000, surgery grant. John and Mary Markle

Foundation. Dr. L. R. Bryant, \$8,456, for study of tracheobronchial collapse in pulmonary emphysema. National Institutes of Health. Dr. K. N. Walton, \$24,531, for study of respiration and glycolysis of prostatic carcinoma. American Cancer Society.

COLLEGE OF PHARMACY

Department of Materia Medica--Dr. M. M. Luckens, \$2,500, research fellowship. Office of Overseas Programs.

UNIVERSITY RESEARCH FOUNDATION

Dr. J. W. Oswald, \$65,822, institutional grant for science. National Science Foundation.

UNIVERSITY EXTENSION

Dean C. R. Hager, \$10,215, for regional training officer program. Kentucky Department of Education.

Office of Civil Defense--C. F. Reedy, \$76,736, for Civil Defense Extension training program for 1966-67. U.S. Office of Civil Defense.

OTHERS

Library Associates, \$285; International Summer School project (Sears Roebuck Foundation), \$2,000.

4. ART GALLERY TO EXHIBIT RARE PRINTS

A collection of 50 rare prints--including works by Durer, Rembrandt and Whistler--will be on exhibition at the University art gallery from July 16 through August 14. The prints are from the Rosenwald Collection of the National Gallery of Art, one of the world's foremost collections of graphic art. The exhibition comes to UK as part of a nationwide tour presented under auspices of the Smithsonian Institution.

The 50 original prints--including woodcuts, engravings, etchings and lithographs--constitute a survey of major achievements in the history of printmaking. Although emphasizing the works of Durer, Rembrandt and Whistler, the exhibition includes prints by such other masters as Martin Schongauer, Lucas Cranach, Hans Burgkmair, Lucas van Leyden, Hans Beham, Robert Nanteuil and Charles Meryon.

5. UNIVERSITY HOST TO 4-H VISITORS

The University was host June 23 to a quartet of visiting 4-H Club reporters, part of an ll-member team now touring the nation to interpret new 4-H programs and to discuss with school, government and civic leaders the major concerns of today's youth.

Moderator for the panel which met with University administrators was Joe Day of Hopkins County, Ky. Its other members were Sherry Lynn Smith, Prescott, Ariz.; Jeffrey P. Muchow, Sioux Falls, S.D., and Martha Lee Poland, Morgantown, W. Va.

On the question of unrest among the nation's college students, the 4-H spokesmen were in agreement on these points:

Ninety-nine per cent of the young draft-age citizens are willing to serve and defend their country, but would like to complete their education first.

Many of the students who become involved in campus demonstrations have a difficult time explaining why.

The country's future is not endangered by what "young rebels" are doing. When they marry and settle down with families of their own, "they'll probably be quite strict with their own children."

6. STUDENTS FROM FIVE STATES AT SPEECH INSTITUTE

Approximately 120 students--mostly Kentuckians, but including delegations from Kansas, Texas, Tennessee and Oklahoma--today reach the half-way point of the University's sixth annual High School Speech Institute, a two-week program presented by the University Extension Division and the Kentucky High School Speech League.

Enrollment for the current institute is the largest ever, with about 90 students participating in the forensic division and 30 in the drama division. Many additional applicants could not be accommodated.

7. HOME ECONOMICS TEACHERS IN SPECIAL STUDY

Thirty home economics teachers from seven states are enrolled at the College of Education for a five-week study of occupational training programs. Financed by a federal grant of \$24,000, the program includes three weeks of study on campus, to be followed by two weeks of field study. Major attention is being given to food service, clothing construction, and child care.

8. SUMMER ENROLLMENT IN EXCESS OF 5,300

The University has enrolled a total of 5,308 students for the current summer session Dr. Elbert W. Ockerman, dean of admissions, reports that the total=-about 500 more than last summer s--includes 3,962 on the Lexington campus and 1,346 in the nine community colleges. Approximately 30 per cent of the Lexington students are enrolled for graduate study.

Community colleges report the following registration figures: Ashland, 244; Fort Knox, 264, Elizabethtown, 66; Henderson, 84; Hopkinsville, 97; Northern, 308; Prestonsburg, 193; Somerset, 75, and Southeast, 75.

Not included in the above figures are several hundred students who will attend various seminars and short courses on the Lexington campus:

9 ENTOMOLOGIST DEVELOPS NEW DEVICE FOR CONTROL OF FLIES

A University entomologist, Dr. Fred Knapp, has developed a system for measured application of insecticide spray which has proved safe and effective for control of flies among farm animals

Attached to a water line, the device channels water through a container of pelleted insecticide and sprays it as a fine mist over the livestock pens. Dr Knapp says the injecticide. Vapona, is safe, effective and economical. It is used in the spray system at far fewer parts per million than dosages permitted for regular sprays of dairy cattle and other animals. The system is so designed that dranking water bypasses the insecticide

In a 42-day test of the system, control of flies in swine pens ranged from 90 to 99 per cent

10 WILLIAMSBURG YOUTH WINS LOYALTY FUND SCHOLARSHIP

James Terry Tidwell, Williamsburg, is the winner of this year's Alumni Association Loyalty Fund scholarship. The award has a \$2,800 value, \$700 for each of the four undergraduate years. Mr. Tidwell, who was salutatorian of this year's graduating class at Williamsburg High School, plans to study metallurgical engineering.

The Alumni Association president, Mr McKay Reed, Jr., of Louisville, reports that the Loyalty Fund now has financed a total of 70 one-year scholar-ships since its establishment in 1949. These awards have had a total worth of \$49,000.

11. CONFERENCE TO SEEK BETTER HOUSING FOR AGED

Guidelines for developing homes that are especially designed for the elderly will be the goal of a conference scheduled for this fall at the University. Dr. Earl Kauffman, director of the Council on Aging, reports that groundwork for such a conference has been laid by a newly organized planning committee.

Members of the committee are Francis Bindner, executive secretary of the Kentucky Commission on Aging; Dean Charles P. Graves, of the School of Architecture; Dorothy Jones, Department of Housing and Urban Development; Lillian Milanof, Kent School of Social Work, Louisville; Gladys Lickert, UK extension specialist in housing; James Cass, Kentucky Department of Commerce, and Dr. Kauffman.

12. PRESS PUBLISHES BOOK ON SOUTHERN CHURCHES

Growth problems encountered by southern frontier churches before the Civil War are explored in a book published June 30 by the University Press. The book, "Frontier Mission," by Dr. Walter Brownlow Posey, chairman of the Department of History at Agnes Scott College in Georgia, is the first major survey of religion west of the Southern Appalachians for the period until 1861. The author describes the efforts of the seven most prominent denominations of the South--Methodist, Baptist, Presbyterian, Disciples of Christ, Cumberland Presbyterian, Roman Catholic, and Protestant Episcopal.

13. HAGGIN FELLOWSHIPS AWARDED TO 15

Fifteen persons have been named winners of Haggin Fellowships for graduate study at the University during the 1966-67 academic year. The fellowships, endowed by the late Margaret Voorhies Haggin, vary in worth from \$1,500 to \$2,400.

Recipients of the \$2,400 grants and their respective areas of study are: David H. Rembert, Jr., Lexington, botany; Manuel E. Figueros, Tegucigalpa, Honduras, microbiology, and Mehale A. Zalampas, Louisville, history.

Awards of \$2,000 each have been approved for Peter J. Sehlinger, Jr., Louisville; Robert S. Miller, Oakland City, Ind., and Joseph Brunet, Jr., Gainesville, Fla., all students of history; Diane Manker, East St. Louis, Ill., microbiology, and Betty Lou Rice, Oil Springs, Ky., Spanish.

Winners of \$1,500 awards are Mrs. Anna Laura Page, Bowling Green, music; Elizabeth Ann Schwendeman, Lexington, geography; Mrs. Donna Belle Pritchard, Boston, Ky., library science; Marilyn P. Friedrich, Louisville, microbiology; W. Craig Stevens, Olive Hill, zoology; Marcus B. Moses, Roancke, Va., civil engineering, and Randall H. Waldron, Lexington, English.

14. ALUMNI ASSOCIATION SALUTES YOUNG SCHOLARS

High-ranking students in 264 Kentucky high schools have received recognition from the Alumni Association for their scholastic achievement. For the third year in succession, the alumni body has presented the state's best young scholars with awards—a lapel button for boys and a pin for girls. In addition, the parents of the students have received a certificate signed by Miss Helen G. King, alumni director, and Richard E. Cooper, immediate past president of the Alumni Association. Each high school student so honored is selected by his teachers or principal, and the recommendation forwarded to the Alumni Association.

15. MUSIC DEPARTMENT AFFILIATED WITH NEW INSTITUTE

The University music department has been chosen to participate in one of five new Institutes for Music in Contemporary Education. The five regional programs, designed to improve music teaching in public schools and colleges, are financed by grants totaling \$330,000 from the Contemporary Music Project of the Music Educators National Conference.

The UK department is affiliated with the Southern Institute, other members of which include Florida State University, George Peabody College, the University of Georgia, East Carolina College and selected public schools in Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, North Carolina and Tennessee.

The five institutes this fall will initiate two-year pilot instructional programs aimed at producing in-depth education for all music students, whether they are aspiring professionals, teachers or amateurs.

Heading the UK program will be Prof. Bernard Fitzgerald, who, while on leave of absence from the University, directed the Contemporary Music Project during its first two years. He is credited with development of the projects now getting under way.

16. MEXICAN STUDENTS ENROLL FOR SUMMER SESSION

As part of its seventh International Summer School, the University now is host to 10 students from the Institute of Technology and Higher Studies, Monterrey, Mexico. The visitors, accompanied by one of their own professors, are here primarily to improve their use of oral English. They also are taking a class in Kentucky geography and visiting various parts of the state on field trips. The other half of the international exchange program, sponsored by the Sears Roebuck Foundation, finds a group of UK students spending the summer at the Monterrey institution.

17. EIGHT RECEIVE NASA TRAINEESHIPS

Graduate traineeships valued at \$2,400 each for the 1966-67 academic year have been awarded to eight University students under a program sponsored by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration.

Recipients are Daniel M. Bartell, Lexington; Ronald M. Cosby, Harrodsburg, and Herbert D. Rice, Florence, all of whom will study physics; Thomas J. Cheatham, Jr., Bradfordsville; Henry B. Potoczny, Philadelphia, Pa., and Celia C. Tiffany, Muncie, Ind., all students of mathematics; Dan Lee Finley, Middlesboro, mechanical engineering, and Peggy Sue Gott, Williamson, W. Va., physiology.

Dr. A. D. Kirwan, dean of the Graduate School, who announced the new NASA award winners, said grants have been extended through the 1966-67 term for 16 other students named to traineeships in 1964 and 1965. This brings to 24 the number of NASA scholars now at the University.

13. YOUTH SEMINAR ATTRACTS 200 HIGH SCHOOLERS

The Kentucky Youth Seminar, a joint presentation of the College of Agriculture and Home Economics and the Kentucky Cooperative Council, was held on campus June 20-22. More than 200 high school juniors and seniors from throughout the state enrolled for the event, during which they studied corporate business methods and tested their ability to operate a business. Fourteen of the participants, those who were judged to have demonstrated the best business aptitude, were awarded expense-paid trips to a national seminar that will be held later this month at Colorado State University.

19. SURVEY TRACES MEDICINE, DENTISTRY ENROLLMENTS

Seventy-five Kentucky counties have sent students to the College of Medicine, and 51 have been represented by students in the College of Dentistry, according to a recent survey.

The figure for the College of Medicine represents Kentuckians admitted to the college from its opening in 1960 through the class which enrolled last year. The dentistry figure covers a shorter period--from 1962, when that college accepted its first students, until 1965.

For the respective periods, the number of Kentucky students enrolled in medicine was 311; for dentistry, 110.

20. JESSE STUART PRAISES SOUTHEAST INSTRUCTOR

Mr. Lee Pennington, instructor in English at Southeast Community College, is the subject of a series of laudatory newspaper articles written recently by noted Kentucky author Jesse Stuart. The articles, which appeared in The Ashland Independent, provide a thorough review of Mr. Pennington's work in teaching creative writing to students of Harlan and surrounding counties.

"Lee Pennington," writes Mr. Stuart, "is a challenge to the ills of Appalachia. He is not an average teacher. He is a great teacher! He and his students are recording the rhythmic heartbeat of Appalachia....I nominate him for the Young Teacher of the Year in Appalachia."

As reported in the lebruary, 1966, FR-1, Mr. Pennington's students have been unusually successful in publishing their poems and short stories.

21. CONFERENCES FROMOTE APPRECIATION FOR LAW

Conferences aimed at promoting a greater appreciation for law, particularly as this need relates to the development of Eastern Kentucky, were held in late June at Lees Junior College in Jackson and at the Ashland, Prestonsburg and Southeast Community Colleges. Presented by the Cooperative Extension Service of the College of Agriculture and Home Economics, the conferences had as an immediate objective the reduction of economic, social and health losses that are caused by highway accidents.

The programs were planned by Dr. Mike Duff, chairman of Extension Service development programs, who noted that the average Eastern Kentucky county in 1965 experienced economic losses of over a million dollars as the result of deaths, injuries and property damage stemming from highway accidents. Such losses can be reduced materially, he contends, through the organized efforts of law enforcement officials and business and education leaders.

The four UK-sponsored conferences were attended by local government officials, civic and professional leaders from the respective areas. Dean W. L. Matthews of the College of Law spoke at each conference, stressing the role of law in the orderly development of any society.

22. HOSPITAL OFFERS CLINICAL PASTORAL TRAINING

The first group of students to be accepted for the clinical pastoral training program at University Hospital have arrived on campus. Included are Steve Bergmann and William Temple, Kenyon College Divinity School, Gambier, Ohio; Karl G. Weddle, Seabury-Western Theological Seminary, Evanston, Ill., and Brian Wendelborn, Lexington Theological Seminary. Beginning a first-year residency is William Phipps, associate pastor of St. Paul Community Church, Cincinnati. The program is directed by Hospital Chaplain Ralph S. Carpenter.

23. SIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES OF FACULTY AND STAFF

Dr. Dean H. Morrow, associate professor of anesthesiology, has received a research career award from the Institute of General Medical Sciences of the National Institutes of Health. The award supports the full salary of the recipient for a period of five years.

The fourth edition of "The Teacher and School Organization," a book co-authored by <u>Dr. Leo M. Chamberlain</u>, vice president emeritus, and Prof. Leslie W. Kindred of Temple University, has been published by Prentice-Hall.

Dr. Joseph L. Massie, chairman of the Department of Business Administration, has returned from Lausanne, Switzerland, where he was an official delegate to a conference on Education for International Business.

Dr. R. M. Longyear, associate professor of music, is the author of a book, "Schiller and Music," which was published recently by the University of North Carolina Press.

Dr. Bobby Ott Hardin, associate professor of civil engineering, has been named winner of this year's Alfred Noble Prize, an award given annually by the American Society of Civil Engineers in recognition of published research. The award to Dr. Hardin was for his article, "The Nature of Damping in Sands," which appeared in the Journal of Soil Mechanics and Foundations.

Three members of the Department of Microbiology faculty--Drs. Morris Scherago, Ralph H. Weaver and Jack Norman Baldwin--will be among the U.S. delegation to the International Congress of Microbiology, which opens July 24 in Moscow.

Dr. Lawrence S. Thompson, professor of classics, has been named chairmanelect of the rare books section of the Association of College and Research Libraries. He also has been appointed to the advisory board of the Encyclopedia of Library and Information Science, a 10-volume work now in preparation at the University of Pittsburgh.

Dr. Ellis F. Hartford, dean of the Community College System, was consultant at a recent Toronto workshop at which religious and lay leaders investigated the question of religious education in Canadian public schools.

Mr. Omer Hamlin, Jr., director of the Medical Library, has been named president-elect of the Kentucky Library Association.

~ , - .

Dr. S. Sidney Ulmer, chairman of the Department of Political Science, has been elected to a two-year term on the executive council of the Inter-University Consortium for Political Research, a group of 82 U.S. and Canadian universities which support a repository of political data at Ann Arbor, Mich.

Dr. Jerome Cohn, associate professor of medicine, was among the participants in the recent annual meeting of the International Gerontology Society, held in Vienna, Austria.

Dr. Art Gallaher, associate professor of anthropology, was a recent guest lecturer at the National University of Ireland, in Dublin.

Dr. Cyrus M. Johnson, assistant professor of sociology, has accepted an invitation from the American Friends Service Committee to spend two years in Lima, Peru, as director of an urban community development project.

Office of the President July 15, 1966

PR 2

Members, Executive Committee, Board of Trustees:

RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PRESIDENT

I. Regulatory Activities of the College of Agriculture and Home Economics

Recommendation: that all regulatory work be placed in one administrative division and that this unit be called the Division of Regulatory Services; that Mr. Bruce Poundstone be designated Director of the Division of Regulatory Services with responsibility for all budgetary, personnel, and administrative matters concerned with the administration of the following laws: Kentucky Seed Law (KRS 250), Kentucky Fertilizer Law (KRS 250), Kentucky Feed Law (KRS 250), Kentucky Pesticide Law (KRS 217), Kentucky Plant Pest Control Law (KRS 249), and Kentucky's Creamery License Law (KRS 260).

Background: In accordance with Kentucky statutes, the Director of the Agricultural Experiment Station of the University of Kentucky is responsible for the enforcement of a number of existing laws as given above. At the present time the Feed, Fertilizer and Pesticide Laws are administered by the Department of Feed and Fertilizer, the Seed and Plant Pest Control Laws are administered by the Chairman of the Entomology and Botany Department, and the Creamery License Law is administered by the Department of Animal Science. In all cases, with the exception of the Plant Pest Control Law, the statutes specifically assign the responsibility for enforcement to the Director of the Experiment Station. The Plant Pest Control Law states that the State Entomologist and Botanist, who is also the Chairman of the Entomology and Botany Department, with advice and consent of the Director of the Experiment Station and the Commissioner of Agriculture shall carry out the provisions of the law.

Administratively the program is divided between three Department Chairmen. Though efforts are made to coordinate personnel matters, travel, and work loads between the departments, maximum coordination is not always effected. The proposed reorganization has been discussed with appropriate agricultural leaders in the State and they have concurred in the advisability of the recommended reorganization.

II. Appointments and Other Staff Changes

Recommendation: that approval be given to the appointments and/or other

changes which require Board action and that the report relative to appointments and/or changes already approved by the administration be accepted.

Background: Approval of the Board of Trustees is required for all appointments to positions with the rank of Associate Professor and above, for promotions, for the granting of tenure, and for salary changes above \$12,000 for non-academic personnel and \$15,000 for academic personnel. All other appointments and/or changes may be made by the President and reported to the Board.

BOARD ACTION

New Appointments

Don J. Wood, Associate Professor, Civil Engineering Department
Leonard Worell, Professor, Psychology Department
N. William Hazen, Visiting Professor, College of Business and Economics

Joint Appointment

Douglas E. Rees, Associate Professor (with tenure), Department of Medicine, also named Associate Professor (with tenure), Department of Pharmacology

Continuous Appointments (Tenure)

Stephen F. Dachi, Associate Professor, College of Dentistry Sara Holroyd, Assistant Professor, Department of Music William J. Tisdall, Associate Professor, College of Education

Confirmation of Tenure

Klara Cook, Assistant Professor, Ashland Community College William Carse, Associate Professor, College of Education Raymond Wilkie, Associate Professor, College of Education Albert Levy, Associate Professor, College of Education

Promotions with Tenure

Doris A. Berry, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College

Vivian Burke, Instructor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education

- Ronald W. Butler, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Henderson Community College Alma Carl, Instructor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- Robert D. Halladay, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Inez Hill, Assistant Professor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- Dorothy Hope, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Davie Lee Hughes, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Southeast Community College Evangeline Kelsay, Assistant Professor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- Arch S. Lacefield, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Henderson Community College L. J. LeRoy, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Raymond G. Luebke, Assistant Professor to Associate Professor of Clinical Periodontics and Endodontics, College of Dentistry
- Catherine Lytle, Critic to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- Ann Elizabeth McCall, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Nancy McClellan, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Nancy McClure, Assistant Professor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- Dean Huston Morrow, Associate Professor to Professor, College of Medicine John T. Smith, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College John B. Sowards, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Elizabeth Taylor, Critic to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- Elizabeth Ann Walthall, Instructor to Senior Instructor, Ashland Community College Ayleene Whitehead, Critic to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education

Promotions without Tenure

- Herbert Bruce, Assistant Professor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
- William H. Hunt, Instructor to Assistant Professor, Department of Political Science
- (STS), College of Education
 - Richard L. Miller, Extension Specialist to Assistant Extension Professor, Department of Entomology and Botany, College of Agriculture
 - Devert Owens, Assistant Professor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education
 - William Bingham, Assistant Professor to Assistant Professor-Student Teaching (STS), College of Education

Leaves of Absence

Robert O. Brown, leave without pay from September 1, 1966 to July 1, 1967 (change from sabbatical leave previously approved)
William Carse, leave with one-half pay, first semester 1966-67
Sarah Feltner, leave from June 22 to July 13, 1966
Stella Gilb, leave with one-half pay, first semester 1966-67
Gilbert Kingsbury, leave without pay from July 6, 1966 to November 11, 1966
John B. Roberts, sabbatical leave, January 1967 to July 1967
Lawrence X. Tarpey, sabbatical leave, first semester 1966-67 (change from sabbatical leave for academic year 1966-67 previously approved)

ADMINISTRATIVE ACTION

Thomas Allemang, Instructor, Ashland Community College

New Appointments

'John F. Benner, Assistant Professor, Department of Agronomy Samuel Bittman, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College `Elizabeth E. Boyd, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Harold R. Burton, Assistant Professor, Department of Agronomy Kenneth B. Colebank, Instructor, Ashland Community College Michael Bersot Coyle, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Susan Cunagin, Instructor, Somerset Community College Ernest Denny, Assistant Professor of Clinical Nursing, College of Nursing Walter E. Dilts, Assistant Professor, Department of Operative Dentistry, College of Dentistry Raymond Ellinwood, Jr., Assistant Professor, College of Law George Gadbois, Assistant Professor, Department of Political Science Stephen Mark Gittleson, Assistant Professor, Department of Zoology Jeanne Jerrems, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Joseph R. Logic, Instructor, Department of Medicine, College of Medicine Don Orwin, Instructor, Somerset Community College Ruth Carole Rea, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Dorothy B. Sanders, Instructor, College of Nursing Larry J. Schenck, Instructor, Somerset Community College Gopal K. Sharma, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Ruth I. Stoll, Instructor, College of Nursing Harold D. Van Hook, Instructor, Somerset Community College John Caswell Williams, Jr., Assistant Professor, Department of Agronomy Jan B. Luytjes, Visiting Assistant Professor, College of Business and Economics

Acting Chairmen

George F. Crewe, Associate Professor, named Acting Chairman of the Department of Chemical Engineering

Lyle N. Back, Assistant Professor, named Acting Chairman, Department of Electrical Engineering

Acting Chairmen (Reappointed)

Martha Shipman, Acting Chairman, Division of Curriculum, College of Education

Carl Tatum, Acting Chairman, Division of Foundations, College of Education

Associate Directorship

Philip J. Brunskill, Associate Director of Development, Development Office

Reappointments (for one year unless otherwise noted)

Robert Dean Arnold, Instructor, Southeast Community College
Ruth Hammack Alexander, Instructor, Department of Physical Education
Larry Askins, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College
Mary L. Bacon, Instructor, Somerset Community College
Martha Doris Bain, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College
Michael John Barthel, Instructor, Henderson Community College
Richard C. Bartlett, Instructor, Oral Diagnosis and Oral Medicine, College of
Dentistry

Wendell Berry, Assistant Professor, Department of English

Thomas O. Blues, Instructor, English Department

Thomas Michael Bowen, Instructor, Southeast Community College

Carl Best Boyd, Jr., Instructor, Henderson Community College

Phyllis Payton Brandenburg, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College

Jerry D. Brandenberger, Assistant Professor, Department of Physics

Billy Joe Brown, Instructor, Physical Education Department

Richard J. Burch, Assistant Professor, Oral Diagnosis & Oral Medicine, College of Dentistry (to July 1, 1968)

Robert E. Burkhart, Instructor, English Department

Thomas A. Burton, Instructor, College of Education

Janet Caulkins, Instructor, French Department

Betty Anne Chambers, Instructor, Southeast Community College

Elizabeth Claiborne, Instructor, Hopkinsville Community College

Joseph W. Coughlin, Instructor, Operative Dentistry, College of Dentistry (to July 1, 1969)

Larry Neil Craft, Instructor, Southeast Community College William Benjamin Culbertson, Instructor, Ashland Community College J. Richard Cummings, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Edwin Dale, Assistant Professor, Zoology Department Charles Earl Deusner, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Martin Dillon, Instructor, English Department John C. Douglas, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Mildred H. Duncan, Instructor, Henderson Community College Harry A. Ebeling, Assistant Professor, English Department Ira Dean Elkins, Instructor, Henderson Community College Larry L. Felkner, Instructor, Prosthodontics, College of Dentistry (to July 1, 1969) Roswell H. Fine, Assistant Professor, Psychiatry, College of Medicine Sherwin Fishman, Instructor, Community Dentistry, College of Dentistry Walter Frasure, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Walter Penman Gerlach, Instructor, Southeast Community College Penrith Goff, Assistant Professor, German and Classical, College of Arts & Sciences Jessica Gorman, Instructor, Cell Biology, College of Medicine and College of Dentistry Carole Griffiths, Instructor, Ashland Community College Harold Hamburg, Instructor, Periodontics & Endodontics, College of Dentistry Benjamin T. Harrison, Instructor, Hopkinsville Community College Richard Paul Hedlund, Instructor, Ashland Community College Elizabeth S. Hellebusch, Instructor, College of Nursing Colleen Herrmann, Instructor, English Department Ernest Luther Hill, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Joanne Bridges Hogue, Instructor, Southeast Community College Sheila House, Instructor, Music Department -Ann K. Huddleston, Instructor, Music Department Charles T. Hughes, Instructor, Somerset Community College Lela Hoover Hulette, Instructor, College of Education Charles Joseph Isbell, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Joseph Jeffries, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Gus M. Kalos, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Susan Anne Kelley, Assistant Professor, School of Home Economics Hugh P. Kennedy, Assistant Professor, Physics Department David W. Kerr, Instructor, English Department Bettye J. Klauss, Instructor, Henderson Community College Thomas C. Knuckles, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Martha A. T. Knudson, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Uldis Kikainis, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Fern D. Letnes, Instructor, School of Home Economics Richard Joubert Lindstrom, Instructor, Southeast Community College James W. Little, Assistant Professor, Oral Diagnosis and Oral Medicine,

College of Dentistry (to July 1, 1969)

George Livingston, Instructor, Ashland Community College - Steve Marcum, Instructor, College of Education (to July 1, 1968) Laura Jean Marsh, Instructor, English Department Michael Milkovich, Assistant Professor, Art Department Anne E. Millard, Instructor, English Department Eleanor Terry Norfleet, Instructor, Somerset Community College Royce Lee Pennington, Instructor, Southeast Community College Edith Joy Pennington, Instructor, Southeast Community College Emil Peter, III, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Jane L. Pfingston, Instructor, Henderson Community College Sara Pyles, Instructor, Ashland Community College Fredric Roux, Instructor, English Department Margaret Jean Ryan, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Eric Sander, Assistant Professor, College of Education Rudolph Schrils, Assistant Professor, Department of Physics Robert H. Spedding, Assistant Professor, Pedodontics, College of Dentistry (to July 1, 1969) Larry D. Stanley, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Marietta Sturgell, Instructor, English Department Carl D. Tatum, Associate Professor, College of Education (to July 1, 1969) Frances Gilliland Thomas, Instructor, Hopkinsville Community College Carlton D. Wall, Instructor, Hopkinsville Community College Donald Francis Wallace, Instructor, Elizabethtown Community College Laura Weddle, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Leo Weddle, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Clara Elizabeth Wheeler, Instructor, Hopkinsville Community College Larry White, Instructor. Prestonsburg Community College Vernon Wiegand, Instructor, Prestonsburg Community College Rebecca Groger Williams, Instructor, Hopkinsville Community College John W. Wittrock, Instructor, Operative Dentistry, College of Dentistry (to July 1, 1968)

Terminal Reappointments

ty College

Edgar Minor, Critic, College of Education
Walter R. Teteruck, Assistant Professor, Fixed Prosthodontics, College of
Dentistry

Matthew P. Young, Instructor and Business Manager, Prestonsburg Communi-

III. Administrative Appointment

Recommendation: that approval be given to the appointment of Mr. George Gunther, to a joint appointment as Professor of Art and Professor of Architecture with tenure and that he be named as Chairman of the Department of

Art in the School of Fine Arts.

Background: Mr. Gunther, now Associate Professor of Architecture, has proven himself to be an excellent artist and a fine teacher of art. His repute in both areas has attracted national attention. Mr. Gunther will assume the chairmanship which Professor Richard Freeman has relinquished in order that he may devote more time to teaching and creative work. The University is indebted to Professor Freeman for the significant service he has given to the arts, to the strengthening of the Department, and to the advancement of the University generally.

Office of the President July 15, 1966

PR 3

Members, Executive Committee, Board of Trustees:

SUPPLEMENTAL RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PRESIDENT

I. Graduate Faculty Appointments

Recommendation: that approval be given to the following persons for membership in the Graduate Faculty.

Background: The persons named below have been approved by the area committees and the Board of Trustees and are now eligible for membership in the Graduate Faculty:

George S. Hurst, Professor of Physics Doyle Eugene Peaslee, Associate Professor of Agronomy James E. Simpson, Associate Professor of Mathematics

II. Authorization for Cremation of Paid Bonds and Paid Coupons (See Attachment)

Recommendation: that the Board authorize Mr. Clay Maupin, Controller and Assistant Treasurer, and Mr. George Kavanaugh, Director of Real Property, to check the attached list of paid and cancelled principal bonds and coupons returned from paying agents from January 1, 1966 through June 30, 1966, to destroy these documents by burning them in the incinerator of the Medical Center Heating Plant and then to certify as to the correctness of the list and as to its incineration.

Background: The attached schedule lists University of Kentucky Revenue Bonds and Coupons returned from Paying Agents from January 1, 1966 through June 30, 1966. Since these have been paid and cancelled, they should be destroyed and the certification of incineration placed on file.

III. Waiver of Nepotism Regulation

Recommendation: that the nepotism regulation be waived in order to permit the employment of Mrs. Rosemary K. Boyer as Administrative Assistant, Department of Theatre Arts, and Miss Ward Hemlepp as clerk-receptionist in the Athletics Association.

Background: Mrs. Boyer's past experience in the management of the theatre on the campus makes her eminently well qualified to assume the responsibilities of

an administrative assistant in the new Department of Theatre Arts. Her husband is Assistant to the Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences.

It is very difficult to find capable persons to fill classified positions at the clerk-receptionist level. Miss Hemlepp, whose stepfather is an associate professor in the School of Architecture, is qualified for the position and it has been difficult to find another person as well qualified who is available.

IV. Appointments and Other Staff Changes

Recommendation: that approval be given to the appointments and/or other changes which require Board action and that the report relative to appointments and/or changes already approved by the administration be accepted.

Background: Approval of the Board of Trustees is required for all appointments to positions with the rank of Associate Professor and above, for promotions, for the granting of tenure, and for salary changes above \$12,000 for non-academic personnel and \$15,000 for academic personnel. All other appointments and/or changes may be made by the President and reported to the Board.

BOARD ACTION

Leaves of Absence

Madison J. Cawein, Associate Professor, College of Medicine, leave without pay, effective July 1, 1966 to June 30, 1967

Roy Jarecky, Associate Professor, College of Medicine, sabbatical leave from July 1, 1967 to June 30, 1968

Retirement

Alberta Wilson Server, Professor, Modern Foreign Languages, after forty-five years of service, effective July 1, 1966

ADMINISTRATIVE

New Appointment

William Hull, Lecturer, School of Fine Arts

Termination of Special Appointment

Kingsley M. Stevens, Associate Professor of Medicine, special appointment as Director of Medical Library terminated June 30, 1966

UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY

Revenue Bond Issues

Paid and Cancelled Bonds and Interest Coupons

Returned from Paying Agents

January 1, 1966 through June 30, 1966

MATURITY DATE	PRINCIPAL BONDS	INTER Numbered	On Bonds (Inclusive)
University Building Revenue Bond Dated September 1, 1938 (2nd PWA)			
March 1, 1966	282-288	55	282-309, 311, 312, 314-316
Dormitory Revenue Bond-1946 (Bowman Hall)			
December 1, 1964		37	263-265
June 1, 1965	221-236	38	221-430
December 1, 1965		39	237-279, 282-285, 287-430
Auditorium Field House Revenue Bond-1948			
February 1, 1965		33	659-673,688,718-735,765-780 801-825
August 1, 1965		34	646-715,718-825
Library Service Building Revenue Bond-1949			
April 1, 1965	367-396	32	367-490
October 1, 1965		33	397-490
April 1, 1966	397-426	34	397-486
Stadium Addition Revenue Bond-April 1, 1949			
April 1, 1965	226-240	32	226-300
October 1, 1965		33	241-300
Dormitory Revenue Bond-October 1, 1950 (456 Rose Street)			
April 1, 1964		27	116-119
October 1, 1964		28	116-119
April 1, 1965		29	70-104, 107-119, 125-144
October 1, 1965	70-74	30	70-104, 107-119, 125-144
April 1, 1966		31	75-89, 95-99, 107-119, 125-144

	PRINCIPAL	INTEREST COUPONS	
MATURITY DATE	BONDS		On Bonds (Inclusive)
Journalism Building Revenue Bond -1950			
January 1, 1965		30	173, 176, 202-207, 220-225
July 1, 1965		31	166-208, 211-225
January 1, 1966	166-177	32	166-176, 178-207, 211-225
Dormitory Revenue Bond-December 1, 1950 (476 Rose Street)			
June 1, 1963		25	43, 47
December 1, 1963		26	43,47
June 1, 1964		27	43,47
December 1, 1964		28	43, 47
June 1, 1965		29	29-49, 52-76
December 1, 1965	29, 30, 31	30	29-46, 48, 52-76
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1952 (Donovan Hall)			•
January 1, 1966		27	256-1255
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1953 (Dormitories A-F)			
November 1, 1961		17	358-359
May 1, 1962		18	358, 359, 471
November 1, 1962		19	358, 359, 471
May 1, 1963		20	358, 359, 471, 557
November 1, 1963		21	358, 359
May 1, 1964		22	358, 359
November 1, 1964		23	
			238-240, 344-348, 357-359,
			439, 470, 471, 566, 570, 571,
May 1, 1965	173-192	24	587-591
	113-175	44	173-432, 438-470, 472-557,
November 1, 1965		25	559-710
, , , , ,		45	193-357, 360-470, 472-557, 559-710
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1954 (Keeneland Hall)			
November 1, 1963		19	234-236
May 1, 1964		20	
November 1, 1964		21	234-236
May 1, 1965	93-105		234-236
November 1, 1965)J~ 103	22	93-310, 313-447
		23	106-310, 313-447

MATURITY DATE	PRINCIPAL		REST COUPONS
MATORITI DATE	BONDS	Numbered	On Bonds (Inclusive)
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1955 (Cooperstown Apartments)			
June 1, 1964 December 1, 1964	319	18 19	1398, 1410, 1445 345-349, 561, 764-768, 885, 985-989, 1110-1112, 1246, 1398, 1445, 1703-1705, 1888- 1891, 1946, 1947, 1989, 1990,
June 1, 1965	330-349	20	2054-2057, 2208, 2341, 2342, 378-382, 416-431, 452-466, 483, 485-489, 515-519, 530-534, 546, 547, 553-561, 574-578, 589, 591, 620-629, 678-682, 693-697, 700, 733-735, 738-741, 743, 744, 759-773, 786-789, 798, 799, 824-838, 864-873, 879-888, 912, 925-927, 975-989, 991, 992, 1008-1027, 1038-1042, 1053-1062, 1110-1112, 1119-1128, 1165-1186, 1244-1247, 1249-1251, 1301-1310, 1330-1339, 1355, 1357-1359, 1375-1377, 1379, 1393, 1394, 1398, 1399, 1411-1415, 1418-1429, 1434-1436, 1445-1452, 1462, 1463, 1470-1510, 1537-1543, 1546-1556, 1601, 1613-1622, 1626-1632, 1658-1672, 1683-1700, 1702-1707, 1718-1722, 1748-1772, 1775, 1776, 1787-1802, 1841, 1843-1859, 1861-1863, 1882-1891, 1937, 1946, 1947, 1949, 1950, 1963-1990, 2006-2010, 2037, 2041-2057, 2067-2075, 2083, 2085-2093, 2113-2118, 2139-2145, 2176, 2177, 2180, 2181, 2200, 2203-2208, 2219-2278,
			2296-2304, 2328-2338, 2341, 2342, 2345, 2391-2415, 2441-2456, 2487-2506, 2557-2576, 2582-2586, 2646, 2657-2727, 2731-2737, 2744-2748,
			2754-2774, 2784-2793

MATURITY DATE	PRINCIPAL BONDS		CEST COUPONS On Bonds (Inclusive)		
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1955 (continued) (Cooperstown Apartments)					
December 1, 1965		21	368-426, 429-479, 485-590, 592-701, 703-742, 745-763, 769-909, 912-984, 990-1355, 1357-1392, 1395-1398, 1400-1409, 1411-1418, 1421, 1422, 1425-1444, 1446-1481, 1487-1612, 1623-1658, 1661-1672, 1678-1697, 1699-1797, 1803-1871, 1873-1886, 1888-1901, 1912-1945, 1948-1979, 1981-1985, 1989-2032, 2040-2051, 2054-2093, 2097-2175, 2178-2207, 2209-2342, 2345-2586, 2589-2800.		
June 1, 1966	368-415	22	2589-2800. 368-377, 386-400, 562-566, 630-632, 668-672, 688-692, 736, 737, 786-789, 839-853, 913-925, 1043-1047, 1378, 1380-1384, 1416, 1457, 1460, 1512-1536, 1561-1595, 1602-1612, 1633-1657, 1708-1712, 1723-1747, 1803-1810, 1816-1840, 1892-1901, 1912-1936, 1938-1945, 1951-1960, 1996-2005, 2012-2036, 2098-2107, 2119-2138, 2279-2295, 2305-2317, 2346-2390, 2416-2435, 2504, 2505, 2507-2556.		
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1956 (Dormitories G-L)					
December 1, 1961 June 1, 1962 December 1, 1962 June 1, 1963 December 1, 1963 June 1, 1964		10 11 12 13 14 15	191, 192 191, 192 191, 192 191, 192 159, 166, 191, 192, 194, 195, 854 141-145, 156-159, 166, 191-195, 201-205, 546-555, 568, 576-580, 582-583, 613-621, 815, 816, 827, 840, 854, 856		

٠ .

~			
	PRINCIPAL	INTE	REST COUPONS
MATURITY DATE	BONDS	Numbered	On Bonds (Inclusive)
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1956 (cor	ntinued)		
(Dormitories G-L)	**************************************		
December 1, 1964		16	80-900
June 1, 1965	80-92	17	80-900
December 1, 1965		18	93-140, 146-190, 193-210,
			212-658, 661, 663-761, 765-829,
			835-900
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1956			
(338 Clifton Avenue)			
June 1, 1963		13	139, 143
December 1, 1963		14	139, 143
June 1, 1964		15	139, 143
December 1, 1964		16	15, 26-28, 80-84, 139, 143
June 1, 1965	15, 16	17	15-150
December 1, 1965	15, 10	18	17-79, 85-150
December 1, 1,05		10	1, 7, 03 130
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1957			
(468 Rose Street)			
(100 Kose Beleet)			
May 1, 1964		13	29, 30, 37, 38
November 1, 1964		14	29, 30, 37, 38
May 1, 1965		15	29-100
November 1, 1965	29-32	16	29-32, 34-82, 85, 86, 88-100
	29-32		
May 1, 1966		17	34-36, 39, 40, 43-82, 85, 86,
			88-100
Dommitons Bosons Band of 1050			
Dormitory Revenue Bond of 1958			
(343 Clifton Avenue)			
December 1 10/4		1.2	40
December 1, 1964	11 10	13	48
June 1, 1965	11, 12	14	11-150
December 1, 1965		15	13-150
H	•		
Housing Bond of 1960-460 Clifton and	<u>1</u>		
710 Woodland			
(Alpha Gamma Rho and Sigma Chi)			
A = -:1 1 10//			
April 1, 1966	13-17	12	13-300
Compatible Application and the			
Consolidated Educational Buildings			
Revenue Bonds-Series A 1960			
Mr. 1 10/5		_	
May 1, 1965		9	1621-1630, 1981-1990,
			2471-2490, 2591-2595,
			4481-4485, 4547-4551,

	PRINCIPAL	INTE	REST COUPONS
MATURITY DATE	BONDS	Numbered	On Bonds (Inclusive)
Consolidated Educational Buildings			
Revenue Bonds-Series A 1960 (contin	ued)		
May 1, 1965 (continued)		9	4616-4620,4961-4975, 5040-5054,5060,5336-5345, 5421-5440,5560
November 1, 1965		1.0	816-6680,6683-8000
Housing and Dining Hall Bonds of 196 (Blazer Hall)	1		
October 1, 1965		9	39-167
April 1, 1966	39-58	10	39-167
Student Union Bonds of 1962			
July 1, 1965		6	478-482, 528, 553-557,
January 1, 1966		7	590-594,641-650 27-449,465-469,478-482, 503-527,533-552,558-589, 595-640.
Consolidated Educational Buildings Revenue Bonds Series B-1963			
May 1, 1965		4	1671-1685, 2078-2082, 2218-2222, 2461-2470, 2740-2743, 2754, 2775-2790, 2792-2805, 2809-2820, 2921-2950, 3091 3406-3415, 3441-3445, 3786, 3787, 3801-3810
November 1, 1965		5	191-1510, 1575-1589, 1591-2425, 2441-2743, 2749-2790, 2796-2950, 2955-3013, 3019-3440, 3456- 3787, 3799-7500.
Community Colleges Educational Bu Revenue Bonds-Series A-May 1, 196			
November 1, 1963		1	61-65
May 1, 1964		2	61-65
November 1, 1964		3	61-65,516-520
May 1, 1965	1-30	4	1-1200
November 1, 1965		5	31-510,516-747,761-1200

T = 1 = 24

*

	PRINCIPAL	INTEREST COUPONS		
MATURITY DATE	BONDS	Numbered	On Bonds (Inclusive)	
Community Colleges Educational Build	dings			
Revenue Bonds-Series B-May 1, 1964	:			
November 1, 1964		1	342-346,710-719	
May 1, 1965		2	1-582,596-1000	
November 1, 1965		3	1-336, 342-346, 349, 350,	
			353-421, 427, 428, 430-582	
			596-1000.	
Student Housing Bonds of 1964				
(Four Social Fraternities)			None Returned	

ě

Office of the President July 15, 1966

PR5

Members, Executive Committee, Board of Trustees:

3 11 4

ESTABLISHMENT OF SCHOOL OF COMMUNICATIONS

Recommendation: that there be established, effective September 1, 1966, a School of Communications in the College of Arts and Sciences. It is also recommended that the School of Journalism be re-named the Department of Journalism, and that the School of Communications consist of the Departments of Journalism and of Radio, Television and Films. It is further recommended that Dr. Robert Murphy, presently Director of the School of Journalism, be named Chairman of the Department of Journalism, Director of the School of Communications, and Associate Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences.

Background: In previous actions of the Board of Trustees a School of Fine Arts and a School of Biological Sciences have been authorized. The present recommendation is another step in the implementation of the Academic Plan of the University and of the recommendations of a Special Faculty Committee which studied the organization of the College of Arts and Sciences. The establishment of this School should provide a means of a better integrated program in instruction, research and service in the broad field of communications, entailing such elements as communications theory, institutions of communications, relationships between communications and social change, international communications, facilities of communications, economics of communications, and the communications profession itself.

Office of the President July 15, 1966

PR 7

Members, Executive Committee, Board of Trustees:

1 ...

RESERVATION OF LAND FOR SPINDLETOP HALL

Recommendation: that the Board reserve and dedicate the area of Spindletop Farm indicated on the attached plat for the use of Spindletop Hall for a period of five years*from and after the date of this resolution. This reservation and dedication may be extended by the Board at its expiration for an additional period or periods. The Vice President - Business Affairs and Treasurer is authorized to negotiate an agreement containing the specific obligations of the University and Spindletop Hall regarding the use of the buildings and grounds.

Background: This action would assign a definite area for the use of the members of Spindletop Hall, thus allowing the organization to develop a comprehensive plan providing for the accommodation of its various activities. A detailed agreement setting forth the obligations of the University and of Spindletop Hall will clearly fix the rights and duties of each. The agreement can be used to provide for the dates upon which the buildings located on the premises may be occupied by the Club and other items deemed necessary by the parties.

*(Note: By action of the Board, the period was changed from five years to ten years.)

